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Affordable Housing Ad Hoc Committee 
Minutes 

 

April 24, 2024 
5:05 p.m. 

 
Committee Meeting Room 

301 University Ridge  
Greenville SC 

 

Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, notice of the meeting date, time, place and agenda was posted online,  
at 301 University Ridge, Greenville, and made available to the newspapers, radio stations, television stations and concerned citizens. 

 
Present 
 
Ennis Fant, Chairman, District 25  
Benton Blount, District 19  
Alan Mitchell, District 23  
  
Others Present  
  
Don Oglesby, CEO, Homes of Hope  
Libba King, Vice President of Real Estate and Capital Markets, Greenville Housing Fund 
  
Item (1) Call to Order Chairman Fant 
   
Item (2) Invocation Councilor Blount 
  
Item (3) Homes of Hope 
  
 Presenter: Don Oglesby, CEO 
  

  

Mr. Oglesby stated Homes of Hope was established in 
1998. He stated it had never been so difficult to do 
affordable housing in the Greenville community and 
across the state. Homes of Hope developed 
throughout the state and hired individuals local to 
those areas to perform the work. Mr. Oglesby stated 
that to date, Homes of Hope had built 702 houses. 
There were currently 222 houses in some form of 
construction phase, with approximately 100 future 
builds scheduled.  

  

 

Homes of Hope had three core values:  

• Market quality  
o The homes had to be indistinguishable from the market 
o It was important that they did not look like affordable housing 

• Connections to resources for economic mobility offered for each household 
o Affordable housing was a starting point and offered stability 
o Economic stability was unattainable with housing stability 
o Necessary to provide connections to services and opportunities 
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• Mixed-income development emphasis 
o Never want to congregate or segregate housing by income 
o Ensure diversity of income in every neighborhood developed 

▪ 30% - 120% AMI 
▪ 50% of developments for sale, 50% rentals 
▪ Unable to determine owners vs renters in a development 

   

 

 

Mr. Oglesby asked the committee members to close 
their eyes for 10 seconds and try to picture affordable 
housing. He stated most people admitted they 
pictured something negative.  
 
Mr. Oglesby stated affordable housing was a math 
equation. He stated if an individual or family was 
paying less than 30% of their monthly income on 
housing, they were living in affordable housing. It was 
not a type of housing, it was not high rise apartments. 
Affordable housing was not “crappy” housing and it 
was not housing in the back of the county with a fence 
around it.  

  
  

 
 

Affordable Housing was housing that an individual or 
family could afford. Mr. Oglesby stated it was 
important to promote affordable housing, not 
stigmatize it. He stated it was hard enough to have low 
to moderate income, without being stigmatized for 
where you live or what you live in. Homes of Hope 
would never build houses out of discarded plastic 
straws from Starbucks or old shipping containers. Mr. 
Oglesby stated Homes of Hope would only build quality 
housing, in order to give residents the dignity they 
deserve to live in something they could afford.  

  

  

Homes of Hope’s mission statement was, “We open 
doors for economic mobility through housing, 
econimic, and workforce development.” Housing was 
a staple and it was a place of stability. Along with the 
stability was economic workforce development.   
 
 

  

 

Mr. Oglesby states Homes for Hope had a program for men overcoming addictions. A total of 331 men had 
graduated from the program. They reentered the community, fully equipped with a marketable job skill. He 
stated most of them had started jobs making $40,000 - $50,000 per year; most of them were on a growth track. 
The program had a 94% success rate. 
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Mr. Oglesby stated Homes of Hope’s mission 
statement was pursuing generational change 
throughout South Carolina. Simply put, they would not 
be dealing with the same individuals or families over 
and over again. Homes of Hope’s “favorite client’ 
would be somebody who did not need them any 
longer. Those same people would teach their children 
and grandchildren a new way of life.  
 

   

  

Mr. Oglesby stated Homes of Hope used a number of 
financial tools. Government funds for affordable 
housing was not as plentiful as it used to be. Private 
philanthropic capital was a bit more difficult in some 
ways, because it was the new model. He stated there 
were donors and investors that wanted to invest in 
affordable housing, whether it was below market 
lending or patient capital.  

  

 

Recently, a church loaned Homes of Hope $500,000 at 0% interest and no payments for 10 years. Other 
individuals put money in donor advised funds; they would never see the money again. Homes of Hope was talking 
to individuals, corporations and money managers to find philanthropic or patient capital. They also partnered 
with churches, especially African American churches. Homes of Hope wanted to keep them as land owners and 
partner with them to develop their land, resulting in sustainability for the church.  
 
Homes of Hope had a Rental Gap Support (RGS) fund. Mr. Oglesby stated rental support meant capturing a 
market rent and allowing the customer to continue to pay an affordable rent by filling in the gap between what 
was needed in the market to cover the debt. He stated a local foundation had committed $35,000 per year in 
rent support for a period of 10 years. The Home Ownership Fund was a fund consisting of profits from the sale 
of their homes. Those monies were used to assist neighboring renters. Mr. Oglesby stated there were a number 
of tax credits that could be used for financing.  

  

 

 

There were issues and barriers regarding affordable 
housing. The speed of the process was frustrating. It 
could sometimes take 5 years to get a project going. 
Fees and costs were also barriers. In Charleston, a 
project budget in 2019 of $12 million was $24 million 
in 2024. He stated the process in Greenville was not as 
bad, but it was slower than it should be. He would like 
for Council to mandate that affordable housing should 
be at the top of the list, with specific timeframes. 
Charleston had a rule that indicated there had to be a 
review response within 21 days; however, the rule did 
not state how many times the 21 days could be 
repeated. In one situation, Homes of Hope had to go 
through the process 17 times.  
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Mr. Oglesby stated reducing or waiving fees was important. The funds that were saved helped equity capital and 
could be invested in other affordable housing projects. He stated Homes of Hope was a “safe bet”; there was no 
lower risk in the world than affordable housing in Greenville County. It had a collection percentage of 99% and 
an occupancy percentage of 97%; those numbers had remained steadfast for 20 years. Banking underwriting had 
become a difficult hurdle. Homes of Hope was being held to standards because of what was happening in the 
rest of the country, but not in Greenville County. He stated the market was not going to solve the problem.   

  
 Mr. Oglesby provided the following slides, depicting Homes of Hope affordable housing units.  
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Councilor Fant thanked Mr. Oglesby for stating that affordable housing was a math equation, not a type of 
housing. There was a misconception that affordable housing units were “dumps”, with residents sitting on the 
front porch drinking beer and playing cards. Mr. Fant stated in terms of how long it took to get building permits, 
even developers who were not doing affordable housing complained about how long it took to get permits, 
causing budget issues. He stated the problem was across the board. If a developer was attempting to do 
affordable housing, there should be limits on how long it took. Mr. Fant stated affordable housing developments 
were low risk. Individuals and families should only spend 30% of their income on housing; there were families in 
District 25 spending 70% of their income on rent and utilities.   

  
 Councilor Mitchell inquired about Homes of Hope’s ability to offset financing problems.  
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Mr. Oglesby stated he recently spoke with Senator Tim Scott’s office about affordable housing. Senator Scott 
was the Chairman of the Senate Banking Committee. Mr. Oglesby stated the larger banks were holding affordable 
housing developers to nationwide standards, due to what was happening across the country.  Those standards 
were unattainable for affordable housing rental projects. He stated the banks were also putting affordable 
housing developers “in the same bucket” as commercial real estate developers, due to the fact that they owned 
the property and were a corporation. Mr. Oglesby stated there were some smaller banks that were not holding 
them to nationwide standards.  

  

 

Councilor Mitchell stated he would like for the Committee to discuss that issue in more detail; he requested 
additional information from Mr. Oglesby, and the Greenville Housing Fund, as to what was actually needed in 
order to be more favorable to affordable housing developments.  

  
 Councilor Blount inquired about working with credit unions.  
  

 
Mr. Oglesby stated Homes of Hope had actually found that working with credit unions, and some non-profit 
lenders, much easier than banks. They were stepping up in terms of financing.  

  

 

Councilor Blount stated he recently spoke with a federal credit union. They had indicated they would be making 
an announcement in the near future about some things they wanted to do in the County for people who were 
unable to access loans, due to bad credit and other issues.  

  

 
Mr. Oglesby stated more than likely it was one of the credit unions they were currently working with; they 
appeared eager to assist.  

  
Item (4) Greenville Housing Fund 
  
 Presenter: Libba King  
  

   
  

 

Ms. King stated the Greenville Housing Fund as was investor and lender in affordable housing in the City of 
Greenville and Greenville County. The agency had a land bank, with parcels in both the County and the City. Ms. 
King stated the Greenville Housing Fund was also an advocate for affordable housing.  
 
The Greenville Housing Fund was created in 2018 under Community Works Carolina; verging off in 2021, 
becoming its own separate entity.  

  

  

Since its startup, the Greenville Housing Fund had 
facilitated 1465 affordable homes, as well as land bank 
and advocacy efforts. Currently, the agency owned 
approximately 1200 affordable units, with 1000 of 
those located in Greenville County.  
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Ms. King stated housing was considered affordable if a 
family spent no more than 30% of its monthly income 
on rent/mortgage and utilities.  

  

   
  

 

Ms. King stated the 2024 AMI (area median income) limits were released about 10 days prior to the meeting. For 
a family of four at 60% AMI, the yearly income limit was about $53,000, the average salary of a teacher, with a 
Master’s Degree, in Greenville County. In terms of affordable housing needs, the majority of qualifying families 
in Greenville County fell in the 60% and 50% AMI tiers.  

   

 
The following slides provided an overview of professions falling in the 60%, 50% and 30% AMI tiers, the 
connection between AMI and rent limits, and average salaries for certain professions in Greenville County. 
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Greenville Housing Fund developments: 
 

• Gateway at the Green – Woodruff Road and Bell Road 

• Century Plaza – Century Drive 

• Riley at Overbrook – partnership with Drew and Holly Douglas Schamber 
 
Ms. King stated 75% of Greenville Housing Fund’s units had to be at or below 80% AMI, with a subset within that 
of 50% AMI. The remaining could be 25% market rate. In large complexes like Century Plaza, there was the ability 
to have affordable housing vouchers on the property along with residnets paying market rates.  
 
Ms. King stated the Greenville Housing Fund had seen not only rent assistance contributions but capital repair 
assistance, as well. It was important to keep rents low; however, expenses usually rose every year and continued 
to rise rapidly. She stated insurance costs had risen 30% in the last four years. It was important for non-profit 
agencies to be able to sustain financial sustainablity without having to tap into government coffers. Greenville 
Housing Fund was working to support local neighborhoods and non-profits.  

   

  

Greenville Housing Fund had several new 
developments in the planning stages:  
 

• Southernside East, a 55 plus development, 
was a 9% LIHTC deal to be located across from 
Miracle Hill 

• Southpointe Senior on Woodruff Road was 
very similar to Southernside East 

• The Alliance on Laurens Road 

• Unity Park at Southernside 

  

   
  

 

Ms. King stated it took partnerships throughout the community to meet the community’s affordable housing 
needs. As part of the Greenville Housing Fund’s neighborhood strategy, they were looking to bolster the capacity 
and housing resources for special emphasis neighborhoods. 
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Ms. King stated home prices in Greenville were growing faster than the area’s incomes, especially for the 
essential worker population. They were increasingly priced out of homeownership opportunities. In an effort to 
keep single-family homes accessible and available, the Greenville Community Home Trust (GCHT) was 
established. It was a shared equity homeownership program where the rights, risks, and rewards of owning 
residential property were shared between an essential worker and GCHT. The goal of the program was to prevent 
displacement of essential workers and keep that portion of the workforce in Greenville County.  

   

   
  

   
  

 
Councilor Fant inquired if the sale price of a home, with the price of the land not included in the financing, was 
recorded with the land value or without.  
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Ms. King stated it would be recorded at the full price, to include the cost of the land, therefore, not lowering the 
property value.  

  

 
Councilor Fant stated there were more vouchers available in Greenville County than properties; landlords would 
not accept them. He asked if it was easier with mixed income developments.  

  

 

Ms. King stated the Greenville community was able to bifurcate by zip code the actual amount of rent that a 
voucher paid. Some landlords in high rent areas were actually taking vouchers more often than others in lower 
market areas. There were some requirements, such as inspections.  

  

 

Councilor Fant stated the process was extremely burdensome. As a landlord, he used to accept the vouchers but 
no longer did so. He stated there should be a way to make it more “landlord friendly.” Mr. Fant stated he had 
heard that if a landlord wanted $1300 a month in rent, but had accepted a voucher for $1000, the tenant was 
not required to pay the remaining $300,  

  

 

Ms. King stated the voucher holder (tenant) would pay 30% of their income towards the rent, regardless of the 
“gap amount.” The program was created to incentivize landlords to take vouchers. It could be in these areas. But 
really tough to close those gaps, leading to underutilization of the vouchers.  

  

 

Councilor Mitchell asked if the Greenville Housing Fund had considered a self-insurance fund to control 
expenses. He stated he previously ran a corporation that decided to establish one and discovered it was much 
less expensive to do so.  

  

 

Ms. King stated the Greenville Housing Fund had not explored that concept. They had explored the market for 
brokers that understood how they could be more competitive and provide better service. She stated she was 
very interested in the self-insurance fund and would look into it.  

  

 
Councilor Mitchell stated it would be a good idea to look at all the things that were costing more than they were 
10 years ago and look for solutions to bring those prices back down.  

  

 

Ms. King stated she understood what Mr. Michell was saying. The Greenville Housing Fund had recently run into 
problems with mulch. The price had risen drastically and they were looking for ways to bring the cost down. It 
was important to be creative about expenses, but not to the point where too much time was being spent.  

  

 

Councilor Blount asked if the Greenville Housing Fund had relationships with other non-profit affordable housing 
organizations that worked with supply companies providing materials, such as mulch. Some of those expenses 
could be written off instead of having to pay such high prices.  

  

 
Ms. King stated they were doing that with some small scale efforts. For bigger projects, it was a bit tougher, given 
the fact that there were a number of regulations attached.  

  
 Councilor Fant thanked both presenters.  
  
Item (5) Adjournment 
  
Action: Councilor Blount moved to adjourn.  
  
 Motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 6:00 p.m. 
   
 Respectfully submitted:  
  
    

 
Jessica Stone 

Deputy Clerk to Council  
 


